SUBJECT CENTRE FOR LANGUAGES, LINGUISTICS AND AREA STUDIES (LLAS)

Meeting of the Advisory Board

19 January 2007, 13.15

1. Welcome and introductions

Present

	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	Mary Anne Ansell
	Oxford Brookes University
	English Language Teaching
	British Association of Lecturers in English for Academic Purposes / British Association of State English Language Teaching

	John Canning 
	Subject Centre
	Academic Coordinator for Area Studies
	

	Paul Cooke (PC)


	University of Leeds
	Germanic Studies
	Heads of German Forum (HOGMEET)

	Richard Crockatt
	University of East Anglia
	Cultural and Literary Studies not associated with Modern Languages
	British Association of American Studies

	Paula Davis (PD)
	Subject Centre
	Assistant Centre Manager (minutes)
	

	Francisco de Francesca Romeu
	University of Westminster
	Language Teaching for Specialists
	Standing Conference of Heads of Modern Languages

	Alison Dickens (AD)
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator (Learning and Teaching)
	

	Dick Ellis (DE)
	University of Birmingham
	Chair of Specialist Group for Area Studies
	

	John Field
	University of Reading
	Applied Linguistics
	British Association of Applied Linguistics

	Angela Gallagher Brett (AGB)
	Subject Centre
	Academic Coordinator for Languages and Related Studies
	

	Cecilia Garrido
	Open University 
	University Council of Modern Languages Secretary
	

	Liz Hudswell (EJH)


	Subject Centre 
	Centre Manager
	

	Debra Kelly
	University of Westminster
	French Studies
	Association of University Professors and Heads of French

	Michael Kelly (MHK)
	Subject Centre
	Director of the Subject Centre
	

	Elisabeth Lillie (EL)
	University of Ulster
	Chair of Subject Centre Advisory Board
	

	Iwan Morgan
	School of Advanced Study
	Area Studies not associated with Modern Languages
	Coordinating Council for Area Studies Associations

	David Newton
	CILT, the National Centre for Languages
	Higher Education Development Officer
	

	Itesh Sachdev (IS)
	School of Oriental and African Studies
	SOAS/UCL CETL
	

	David G Shepherd


	University of Sheffield
	Slavonic Studies
	British Association for Slavonic and East European Studies

	Graeme Trousdale (GT)
	University of Edinburgh
	Linguistics
	Linguistics Association of Great Britain

	Vicky Wright (VW)
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator (Strategy) 
	


2. Apologies for absence

These were received from the following board members

	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	Anny Brooksbank Jones  
	University of Sheffield
	Hispanic Languages
	Association of 

Hispanists of Great Britain & IrelandHHH

	Anne Davidson Lund 
	CILT, the National Centre for Languages
	Assistant Director
	

	Philip Davies


	De Montfort University
	Area Studies not associated with Modern Languages
	Coordinating Council for Area Studies Associations

	Alexandra Harrington
	University of Durham
	Slavonic Studies
	British Association for Slavonic and East European Studies

	Pamela McIntyre
	Queen’s University Belfast
	Language Teaching non Specialist
	Association of University Language Centres

	Susan Milner
	University of Bath
	Area Studies associated with Modern Languages
	University Association for Contemporary European Studies

	Marina Mozzon-McPherson
	University of Hull
	Italian Studies
	Society for Italian Studies

	Cristina Ros I Solé
	University College London
	SOAS/UCL CETL
	

	Paul Rowlett  
	University of Salford
	Chair of Subject Centre Specialist Group for Linguistics 
	

	Greg Toner  
	University of Ulster at Coleraine
	Welsh, Scottish & Irish
	Ulster Centre for Excellence in Teaching & Learning

	Shân Wareing
	University of the Arts, London
	Staff & Educational Development Association
	Staff & Educational Development Association

	Roger Woods 
	University of Nottingham
	Chair of University Council of Modern Languages
	

	Jocelyn Wyburd   
	University of Manchester
	Language Teaching for Specialists
	Standing Conference of Heads of Modern Languages


The Board held a minute’s silence in memory of Alison Piper, the Subject Centre external evaluator.

3. Minutes of the last meeting and matters arising

The minutes were approved as being a true record of proceedings.  The following amendments were noted:

· John Field represented the British Association of Applied Linguistics in place of Catherine Walter

· Cecilia Garrido was present at the meeting

Action: PD to amend minutes

E learning

The e learning symposium will take place in Southampton on 1-2 February 2007.

The role of the head of department
AD reported that SCHML are keen to work more closely with the Subject Centre.  Offering training sessions for incoming HoDs may not be appropriate but it is still on the agenda. 

Good Practice Guide
The Subject Centre’s Away Day in February will focus on the website and branding.

Structure of the meeting

Feedback on the start time of the meeting was evenly balanced so the decision to return to an afternoon meeting was governed by cost.  

4. Update on meeting of Chairs of Subject Centre Advisory Board

EL reported on the meeting she attended in December.  The main focus of the meeting was the relationship between Academy York and Subject Centres.  Following an audit undertaken on its behalf, Academy York wishes to improve support and monitoring of Subject Centres. There also seemed to be some concerns about differential practice in Subject Centres, e.g. under-spend and size.  Academy York intends to audit the coordination and support of Subject Centres, improve monitoring, and measure direct and indirect impact.  This year, it is running a pilot to landscape and monitor the student experience.  EJH advised that LLAS is not taking part in this review but that the review is linked to the review of benchmarks, which LLAS has been consulted on.  EL concluded that Academy York have identified a need for more focused activity from Subject Centres under 3 key areas (discussed under item 5). 

5. Key priorities for the HE Academy and the Subject Centre

MHK outlined the background to this discussion item.  Subject Centres are enormously diverse and each has a range of priorities that are not always shared by others.  Academy York, which needs to respond to government priorities, is under pressure to make Subject Centres more coherent.  It has identified 27 priorities, and from these has proposed that Subject Centres provide subject specific support in 3 shared key areas:

· Supporting new academic staff

· Engaging with employers

· Assessment and feedback

Subject Centre directors will soon meet David Sadler, Academy York Director of Programmes, at which time the key priorities will be agreed.  MHK invited members of the Advisory Board to comment on these priorities and to identify any other significant priorities.    

Supporting new academic staff 
MHK advised that this is likely to be one of the key priorities and that Subject Centres will be required to support universities in providing induction and engaging in training for new academic staff.  Some Subject Centres already run annual workshops for new academic staff.    

VW commented that LLAS will be developing online assessment materials for new academic staff.  The Subject Centre has previously been asked if it can develop a module for PCAP but would individual institutions accept this?  New staff are often cynical about PCAP courses and trying to squeeze a module into existing programmes could be onerous.  It may be preferable to publicise Subject Centre activities to the people who coordinate these courses rather than develop a separate module.  If people receive accreditation for attending Subject Centre events and writing reflections they may be more inclined to do so.  EL suggested that there may be an element that could be fitted into existing programmes and that staff on these courses would find more purposeful engagement with their subject useful.  Perhaps some institutions would be willing to share the feedback they obtain from new staff on these courses.  MHK proposed setting up an action learning set for a small group of new staff in a few institutions.  
Engaging with employers
MHK commented that we are obliged to give high priority to engaging with employers as this will be linked to the future expansion of student numbers.  The Advisory Board agreed that employability is a key issue and that we need to make our students aware that they are highly employable.  MK advised that the Routes into Languages programme will include a research project on languages and enterprise.  

Action: GT to send link to employability materials to EJH
Assessment and feedback
MHK advised that this theme emerged from the National Student Survey and is likely to be a firm priority.  PC has received Subject Centre funding to run two Workshops to Go (one in Leeds and one in London).  The workshops will present the findings of a TEQF-funded project which aims to match staff and student expectations by investigating students’ understanding of questions.  VW added that Charles Alderson will be talking about online assessment and feedback at the e learning symposium on 1-2 February.

Action: PC to send link to summary of report findings to EJH
Action: AGB, VW & PC to discuss coordinating activities

Other priorities

Members of the Advisory Board identified the following additional priorities: 

· Teaching innovation, e.g. integrating IT into teaching and learning development.  AD responded that this is reflected in the Subject Centre’s events programme.

· Overseas students.  AD advised that the Subject Centre is working outside its own disciplines in this area, e.g. Business Studies colleagues attended a recent event.  

· Recruitment and schools liaison.  MHK responded that the Routes into Languages programme will be focusing on this area.

MHK reassured the Advisory Board that the Subject Centre does a huge amount of work outside of the key areas identified by Academy York, which it will continue to do.  He concluded that the discussions had been very helpful.

6. Report on SC activity since the last meeting

AD highlighted some key activities from the Subject Centre Report January 2007.

Events

The Subject Centre has been working more collaboratively with departments and associations to run events, e.g. the Pedagogy and Translation workshop.  

Places are still available for the ‘Area Studies and the globalised world’ conference to be held at the British Library Conference Centre on 27 February.

Publications and resources

Why Study Linguistics/American Studies?

Following the success of ‘Why Study Languages?’ the Subject Centre is working on similar resources for Linguistics and American Studies. ‘Why Study Linguistics?’ is currently in preparation and should be ready by the end of the academic year.  

DE reported on progress with ‘Why Study American Studies?’ and explained that the Subject Centre is focusing on American Studies in the first instance because the resource is being funded by the American Embassy.  This CD resource is structured so that the materials are generic and other Area Studies can fit into the format.  Work is slightly behind schedule but is going well.  The British Association for American Studies has been very helpful and DE believes that the resource will succeed in achieving a balance between American Studies and Area Studies.  Further information can be found in the documents circulated at the meeting.

E bulletin

There was some discussion about the productiveness of the monthly e bulletin, with some Board members suggesting that high profile events should be publicised individually, while others cautioned against sending more emails more often.  It was suggested that RSS feed could be the way forward.

Action: AD to investigate RSS feed 
Projects

Pedagogic research

The Subject Centre has adopted a new approach to pedagogic research projects by dividing the funding into two parts, i.e. offering more funding to people with more expertise and smaller amounts and a workshop to inexperienced researchers.  Unfortunately, not many bids were received from the latter group.  The pedagogic research workshops are focused on introducing participants to the language and tools of social science research.  Previous workshops have been fully booked, possibly driven by the RAE. 

Workshops to go 

These workshops, which are run twice (once in the successful bidder’s own institution and once elsewhere) have been quite successful but the Subject Centre would like to do more.  

Mini projects

New mini project funding is deliberately not targeted at languages in order to reach less represented subject areas.  

Other activities

Departmental visits

EJH advised that the Subject Centre is keen to visit individual departments to give presentations, workshops, and advice, which may be helpful for departmental away days. There is a minimal cost to cover travel expenses. There has been some interest in the Residence Abroad presentation and AGB has given a presentation on student attitudes to reading at Chester.  

Raising the Subject Centre’s profile

The disappointing response to some of the services and funding opportunities offered by the Subject Centre led to a discussion about how the Subject Centre can raise its profile and encourage greater engagement, particularly among new staff.  Branding issues have been raised at the specialist group meetings, e.g. the fact that the Subject Centre’s title does not include any reference to teaching and does not convey what the Subject Centre actually does.  

The professional associations share their lists of members with the Subject Centre but people are not engaging with the mailings.  The Subject Centre is viewed as a tier above the associations and needs to clarify what it does differently, i.e. focusing on teaching rather than research.  A Subject Centre presence at national association conferences may be a way of raising visibility, e.g. the forthcoming 40th British Association for Applied Linguistics conference.  IS commented that the British Association of Canadian Studies would welcome more contact and will invite the Subject Centre to their conference.

7. Routes into Languages Programme

EJH gave a presentation on this new HEFCE-funded programme.  Further details can be found in the summary document circulated with the papers for this meeting.  The following questions arose from the presentation:

Q: Will there be a national spread?

A: While it would be good to have a national spread, success in the bidding process will be determined by the best proposals, i.e. it will be project-driven, not geographically-driven.  One strand of the programme is to develop online resources, which will ensure a national benefit.  The leads for the national networks for translation and interpreting will be based in England but others can be drawn in from the rest of the UK.

Q: Is there decline across all languages?  

A: Some languages are more in decline than others but this will not determine successful bids.

Q: How does the programme address widening participation issues?  

A: The regional consortia are being asked to work with Aim Higher, and they will be encouraged to target particular schools. 

Q: How far back will the programme reach?
A: The steer from HEFCE was to aim at the (upper) secondary sector but bids which include the primary sector will not be ruled out unless primary is the main focus of their activity.  Part of the rationale is to achieve a fairly quick impact, hence the secondary focus.  Bridging the gap is important but HEFCE would argue that the DfES should be funding this.  One solution would be to work with the Comenius network.  

Q: How will you track take-up and compare like with like?

A: HEFCE, HESA, CILT and the DfES are trying to establish a robust dataset which will improve the level of tracking.  However, if will be difficult to measure whether the programme itself impacts on take-up.  This is something the regional consortia will look at.  

Q: How is this impacting on the work of the Subject Centre generally?  

A: This is a national programme and the Subject Centre will be employing staff specifically to work on the programme.  It will complement Subject Centre activity and free up capacity so that staff who have been working on the programme can be redeployed.  The Subject Centre will disseminate the results of the programme so that the benefits are more widely spread.  

MHK added that Lord Dearing addressed Monday’s UCML plenary, and the Routes into Languages programme was raised with him.  MHK tried to emphasise the need for a national rollout at a fairly early stage.  A lot of the discussion at the plenary revolved around the issue of compulsion.  Lord Dearing is reluctant to force students to study languages and is looking at alternative methods of accreditation, e.g. the Languages Ladder and 14-19 diplomas.   Lord Dearing is considering making primary languages compulsory together with a complete overhaul of the KS4 curriculum and more vocationally oriented teaching and learning.  His conclusions from interviews with school students are that languages are boring and not practical enough – it is useful to bear this in mind for teacher training activity.  Lord Dearing said that he has also talked to a lot of employers who agree that languages are not a priority.  We need to listen to this but we also need to get the message across that employers value our graduates because of the other skills they bring, e.g. intercultural communication.  There was also some discussion about the UCL decision to make languages a requirement of university entry.

8. Any other business

The next meeting is scheduled for the end of May / beginning of June 2007.  The exact date will be circulated as soon as possible.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 15.40.   
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